Four groups vying for chance to build

 downtown-DIA rail line
Four groups, including one led by the company that built the underground train at Denver International Airport, want to talk to Denver about building a train line from downtown to DIA. 

The city intends to review the teams' qualifications and select one to develop a more concrete proposal. 

The project is estimated to cost about $400 million. It is expected to run from Union Station to near Peña Boulevard along the Union Pacific mainline right of way, then turn toward the airport along the boulevard. 

The city is seeking a team to finance, design, build and possibly operate the service. 

Mayor Wellington Webb sought the proposals in part due to the lack of public money for the project. 

Dubbed the "Air Train" when it was first discussed in 1992, the 23-mile line would use diesel locomotives, as opposed to the electrified light-rail train system of the Regional Transportation District. That means the RTD trains couldn't run on the line. 

The four teams are: 

  Air Rail Constructors of Pittsburgh, headed by Adtranz Daimler Chrysler — formerly Westinghouse, which designed and installed the DIA underground train system. 

  Denver Transit Alliance, headed by Morrison Knudsen Construction and Kiewit Western, along with a team of engineering and financing partners. 

  Denver East Corridor Rail Group LLC, headed by real estate investor Doug Jones. Jones was involved in a 1995 proposal to build the line. 

  Denver Front Range Railroad Co., headed by Marla Sue Gordon of Denver. She wouldn't discuss other members of her team. 
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